
EXECUTIVE BOARD 
 
At a meeting of the Executive Board on Thursday, 15 December 2016 in The 
Boardroom, Municipal Building 
 

 
Present: Councillors Wharton (in the Chair) D. Cargill, Harris, R. Hignett, S. Hill, 
Jones, T. McInerney, Nelson, and Wright  
 
Apologies for Absence: Councillor Polhill 
 
Absence declared on Council business: None   
 
Officers present: A. Scott, D. Parr, I. Leivesley, M.Vasic, M. Reaney, E. Dawson 
G. Cook, P. O'Donnell and S. Wallace-Bonner 
 
Also in attendance:  Nick Atkin and Ingrid Fife, Halton Housing Trust 

 

 
 Action 

EXB69 MINUTES  
  
 The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 November 

2016 were taken as read and signed as a correct record. 
 

   
 PHYSICAL ENVIRONMENT PORTFOLIO  
   
EXB70 HALTON HOUSING TRUST (HHT)  ANNUAL REPORT  
  
 The Board considered a report of the Strategic 

Director, People, which provided an update on the progress 
of Halton Housing Trust (HHT) for the past twelve months.  

 
The Board received a verbal update from Nick Atkin, 

Chief Executive of HHT, and Ingrid Fife, Chair of the HHT 
Board. They reported on progress to date in delivering some 
key achievements, partnerships and strategic priorities. 
 
 The Board noted some of the key organisational 
achievements which included the construction of 146 new 
homes; continued investment in homes and 
neighbourhoods; the purchase of land and sites for future 
development; continuation with the implementation of the 
Digital First Programme to change the way customers 
accessed services, which provided more intensive support 
to those customers who really needed it; and secured value 
for money savings totalling £1.3 million. 

 

ITEMS DEALT WITH  
UNDER POWERS AND DUTIES  
EXERCISABLE BY THE BOARD 

 



 
Members had the opportunity to ask questions and 

clarify information contained in the presentation before Mr 
Atkin and Ms Fife were thanked for attending. 
 

RESOLVED: That the progress report be noted. 
   
 HEALTH AND WELLBEING PORTFOLIO  
   
EXB71 OLDER PEOPLE'S HOUSING SUPPORT SERVICES - 

KEY DECISION 
 

  
 The Board considered a report of the Strategic 

Director, People, on the current position for older people’s 
housing support services in the Borough. 

 
The Board was advised that housing support services 

were funded through the ring fenced Supporting People 
budget, created in 2003. However, since the removal of ring 
fenced and grant conditions, all services had become 
subject to the Council’s Procurement Standing Orders. 

 
It was noted that there were ten current providers delivering 
19 housing support services to older people. In addition, 
Halton Housing Trust (HHT) provided the Amethyst Living 
Service, which was a cluster model based around HHT’s 
three sheltered schemes. The current contracts had been in 
place since April 2008, with the use of waivers to extend 
service provision until March 2017. It was reported that, for 
these contracts to continue, procurement advice was that 
the Council would need to go out to tender to ensure a 
transparent procurement process. 
 
Reason(s) for Decision 
 
The change supported Halton Borough Council to deliver a 
balanced budget in 2017/18, whilst maintaining support for 
the local community. 
 
Alternative Option Considered and Rejected 
 
Alternative options considered were contained in the report. 
 
Implementation Date 
 
1 April 2017. 

 
RESOLVED: That the options outlined in paragraph 

4.0 be noted and the options in paragraphs 4.1 and 4.2 of 
the report be agreed. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
- People  



   
 TRANSPORTATION PORTFOLIO  
   
EXB72 INTRODUCTION OF WAITING RESTRICTIONS TO 

PREVENT PARKING ADJACENT TO MOORE PRIMARY 
SCHOOL 

 

  
 The Board considered a report of the Strategic 

Director, Enterprise, Community and Resources, on the 
introduction of waiting restrictions to prevent parking 
adjacent to Moore Primary School. 

 
The Board was advised that In March 2014, a 

resident had raised the issue of car parking congestion in 
the area of Moore Primary School, associated with parents’ 
and carers’ vehicles parked on nearby junctions. 
Subsequently, Cheshire Police requested the introduction of 
waiting restrictions in the same area to help resolve these 
problems. 

 
In November 2015, proposed waiting restrictions 

were the subject of public advertising and consultation, and 
the process was extended to Ward Councillors, Moore 
Parish Council and frontage properties. This was detailed in 
Appendix A, attached to the report. 

 
It was noted that the Environment and Urban 

Renewal Policy and Performance Board (PPB) had 
considered the objections raised to the proposal and the 
representations made by the Parish Council, Cheshire 
Police and the Ward Councillors, at its meeting on 16 
November 2016. The PPB recommended the proposal be 
supported and referred to Executive Board for 
determination. 

 
RESOLVED: That  
 
1) the proposal to make a Traffic Regulation Order to 

introduce “At Any Time” waiting restrictions on 

parts of Lindfield Close, Runcorn Road and 

Beechmore in Moore, as shown in Appendix A 

and defined in Appendix C attached to the report, 

be approved; and  

2) the objectors be informed of the decision. 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
- Enterprise, 
Community &  
Resources  



 RESOURCES PORTFOLIO  
   
EXB73 DIRECTORATE PERFORMANCE OVERVIEW REPORTS 

FOR QUARTER 2 2016/17 
 

  
 The Board considered a report of the Strategic 

Director, Enterprise, Community and Resources, on 
progress against key objectives/milestones and performance 
targets for the second quarter to 30 September 2016. 

 
The Board was advised that the Directorate 

Performance Overview Report provided a strategic summary 
of key issues arising from performance in the relevant 
quarter for each Directorate. The Board noted that such 
information was key to the Council’s performance 
management arrangements and the Executive Board had a 
key role in monitoring performance and strengthening 
accountability. Performance Management would continue to 
be important in the demonstration of value for money and 
outward accountability. 

 
RESOLVED: That the report and progress and 

performance information be noted. 

 

   
EXB74 SCHEDULE 12A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 

1972 AND THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO 
INFORMATION) ACT 1985 

 

  
            The Board considered: 

 
(1) whether Members of the press and public should 

be excluded from the meeting of the Board during 
consideration of the following item of business in 
accordance with Sub-Section 4 of Section 100A 
of the Local Government Act 1972 because it was 
likely that, in view of the nature of the business to 
be considered, exempt information would be 
disclosed, being information defined in Section 
100 (1) and paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A of the 
Local Government Act 1972; and 

  
(2)  whether the disclosure of information was in the 

public interest, whether any relevant exemptions 
were applicable and whether, when applying the 
public interest test and exemptions, the public 
interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed 
that in disclosing the information. 

 
          RESOLVED: That as, in all the circumstances of 

the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption 

 



outweighed the public interest in disclosing the 
information, members of the press and public be 
excluded from the meeting during consideration of the 
following item of business in accordance with Sub-
Section 4 of Section 100A of the Local Government Act 
1972 because it was likely that, in view of the nature of 
the business, exempt information would be disclosed, 
being information defined in Section 100 (1) and 
paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government 
Act 1972.  

   
 RESOURCES PORTFOLIO  
   
EXB75 PROPOSED DISPOSAL OF THE FREEHOLD INTEREST 

IN THE CROFT PUB, RUNCORN 
 

  
 The Board considered a report of the Strategic 

Director, Enterprise, Community and Resources, which 
sought approval for the proposed disposal of the Council’s 
freehold interest of the site of the former Croft Public House, 
Runcorn. 

 
The Board was advised that the former Croft Public 

House had been closed for around two years and that the 
site had been the subject of anti-social behaviour and was 
visually unattractive. It was reported that the agents had 
submitted a proposal to develop the site for residential use 
as assisted living units of accommodation. 

 
The report set out details of the proposed transaction 

for Members’ consideration. 
 
RESOLVED: That  
 
1) the disposal of the site to The Croft Halton Limited 

be approved, for the sum set out in the report, net, 

subject to contract and subject to planning 

permission in accordance with the Heads of 

Terms, attached to the report at Appendix 1; and  

2) the Operational Director, Economy, Enterprise 

and Property, be authorised to arrange for all 

required documentation to be completed to the 

satisfaction of the Operational Director, Legal and 

Democratic Services. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
- Enterprise, 
Community &  
Resources  

 
 
 

 



 
 
MINUTES ISSUED: 19 December 2016 
 
CALL-IN: 4 January 2017 
 
 
Any matter decided by the Executive Board may be called in no 
later than 5.00pm on 4 January 2017 
 
 
  
 
 

Meeting ended at 2.45 p.m. 


